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Report on a Proposal to Amend Standing Orders: Standing Order 1.3 – 

Political Groups 

 

Purpose 

1. In accordance with Standing Order 11.7(iv), the Business Committee is 

responsible for making recommendations on the general practice and 

procedures of the Assembly, including any proposals for the re-

making or revision of Standing Orders. Under Standing Order 33.2, a 

motion to remake or revise the Standing Orders must be tabled and 

proposed in Plenary by the Business Committee. 

 

2. Standing Order 33.1 requires the Business Committee, within a 

reasonable time, to consider and report on  any proposal made to it by 

at least six Members to remake or revise Standing Orders. 

 

Background 

3. On 21 May 2019, the Business Committee considered a letter dated 20 

May 2019 submitted by Mick Antoniw AM on behalf of himself and 
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seven other Members (Annex A) . 

 

4. The Members asked Business Committee to bring an amendment to 

Standing Order 1.3 on Political Groups, so that Members elected via 

the regional list ‘would only be able to be a formal member of a group 

in the name of the political party that appointed them to their list’. The 

letter asked the Committee to bring forward such an amendment ‘as a 

matter of urgency’. 

 

5. The Committee considered the letter and received oral legal and 

procedural advice at the meeting of 21 May. Business Managers agreed 

to return to the matter at their next meeting, and to consult with their 

groups in the meantime.  

 

Business Committee Conclusions 

6. The Committee considered the matter further, including reviewing 

written advice, at their meeting of 4 June. Business Managers also 

noted that in the interim they had received indications from the 

signatories that they did not intend for any change to apply to groups 

that already exist, in light of the Llywydd’s announcement that a new 

group had been formed under Standing Order 1.3(i). 

 

7. The Committee came to the following conclusions: 

• Such a fundamental change to the Assembly’s Standing Orders 

would require careful consideration, and appropriate 

consultation, over a period of time. 

• Changing the rules relating to party groups as proposed during 

the course of an Assembly could raise issues of fairness and 

retrospectivity, even if it did not apply to existing groups. 



 
 

• The proposed change conflicted with the key principle set out in 

Standing Order 1.10(iii) that all Members have equal status, be 

they constituency or regional Members. 

• Given the strong concerns raised during this Assembly regarding 

the unprecedented fluidity of group membership, the Business 

Committee has already committed to reviewing aspects of the 

Standing Orders relating to membership of political groups 

before the end of this Assembly, with a view to introducing any 

changes before the start of the next Assembly in 2021. The 

Committee will consider the issues raised in the letter as part of 

that review. 

• The Business Committee welcomes the Remuneration Board’s 

decision on 23 May to consider the impact of party changes on 

all political group funding arrangements at a future meeting. 

The Board may also wish to consider the issues raised by the 

instability of group membership during this Assembly as it 

considers its Determination for the Sixth Assembly. 
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